Alumni Highlight Publishing Seminar Program

The 1983 Seminar on Publishing to be held Nov. 10 and 11 will include several alumni as program speakers.

Sponsored by the William C. Ferguson and the Harry L. Blair Endowments at the College, the two-day seminar is the seventh in the series and is designed to introduce upper-level William and Mary students to the general nature of book publishing and to the prospects of careers in book editing, design and production, sales, and marketing. All sessions will be held in the Dodge Room of Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall.

Bobby A. Podstepny, a 1974 graduate, and now an editor with the Wadsworth Publishing Company; and William G. Tucker '49, vice president of Silver Burdett Company, will present a program on the varieties of publishing at the Friday morning session which begins at 9 a.m.

Daniel G. Harvey '68, director of publicity for trade books, Harper and Row, will participate in an afternoon session Friday entitled "From Manuscript to Book," in which design, production, and publicity will be discussed.

Three recent graduates who have attended one of the training programs for which the seminar provides scholarships

Continued on page 4



U.S. Retains Wightman Cup

The Duchess of Gloucester poses at presentation of the Wightman cup to the victorious U.S. team in William and Mary Hall Saturday, Nov. 5. Team captain Martina Navratilova (right) and her doubles partner Pam Shriver (with cup) and team members savor the moment. The lopsided 6-1 victory by the American team assured that the Wightman cup would stay in American hands for one more year. This was the first time that the prestigious tennis tournament played by top players in the United States and Great Britain, was held in Williamsburg. Next year the tournament will be played in England.

Braxton Gets Mellon Award

Joanne M. Braxton, assistant professor of English, has been awarded a Mellon Post-Doctoral Fellowship and will be a National Fellow at the Wellesley Center for Research on Women, Wellesley, MA., for the spring semester.

One of four national winners, Ms. Braxton has completed work for the Ph.D. degree at Yale University. She will give a seminar at the Center on March 15 on "Autobiography by Black Women Writers." Her presentation will be one of a special visiting scholars seminar series.

A member of the College faculty since 1980, Ms. Braxton came to Williamsburg from Ann Arbor where she had been a lecturer in creative writing at the University of Michigan, and literary advisor to the "Mirage" dance collective.

A book of her poems, "Sometimes I

Handy Program

The noted Welsh actor Ray Handy will

take as the subject of a dramatic reading

not the works of W. H. Davis as

ularly appropriate since "In Parenthesis"

is an anti-war novel about World War I

Handy's program will be held at 8 p.m.,

The News regrets the previous incorrect

Admission is \$2 for the general public;

free to members of the College com-

Friday, Nov. 11 in the auditorium of the

The subject of Handy's reading is partic-

Nov 11 David Iones' "In Parenthesis

announced in the News last week.

and November 11 is Veterans Day.

Williamsburg Regional Library.

announcement.

munity.

A Correction

Think of Maryland," was published in 1977 by Sunbury Press. Her poetry has also appeared in "Best Friends," "Black Box," "Black World," "Chrysalis,"
"Coeur de L'Unicorne Gallery Broadside Series," Dasein," "Encore," "Essence," "Folger Shakespeare Library Broadside Series," "Hambone," "Hoodoo," "Jour-nal of Black Poetry," "Nimrod," "The Red Fox Review" and numerous anthologies including "Equal Time," "We Become New: Poetry by Contemporary American Women," "Synergy" and 'Celebrations.'

Ms. Braxton has also had book reviews

Continued on page 3



Joanne Braxton

William and Mary

Tuesday, November 8, 1983 Volume XII, Number 11

Permit No. 26 **Non-Profit Organization** U.S. Postage PAID at Williamsburg, Va.

Apology Offered

To the College Community:

It appears that there is still considerable confusion about the decision made this summer to convert the Bridges House from a student residence to an office space for the Office of Business Affairs. I would like, therefore, to explain the decision on behalf of the administration.

While the space problems in James Blair Hall which led to the decision to seek space outside this building for the Office of Business Affairs have been covered well in The Flat Hat, one important piece of information about the decision-making process in this matter has not been reported. When President Graves approved the recommendation he received from the Provost on the use of the Bridges House, it was with the understanding that certain conditions would be met before the proposal was implemented. One of these conditions was that the students assigned to Bridges be informed in advance and be agreeable to the move. Through a breakdown in communications, the transformation of the space went forward without this step taking place. A mistake was made. It should not have happened and its occurrence is most

Since this situation developed in mid-August, there has been a good deal of understandable conjecture about what this action suggests about the sanctity of the lease for residence space. No one within the administration views the decision made this summer as setting a precedent for the future. This kind of situation has not occurred in the 13 years I have worked in Student Affairs at William and Mary and we are all determined not to let history repeat itself. Stuents have been involved in the decision-making process on the use of the residence hall space in the past and they will be in the future in spite of what might be suggested by the Bridges House scenario. Furthermore, contrary to rumor, there is no plan to alter the lease and to make it easier for this kind of space assignment to take place.

While a mistake was clearly made in the case of the Bridges House, I hope this explanation of what transpired and assurances given for the future will serve to allay some of the concerns which have been expressed in recent weeks about the relationship between the College and its student residents.

> W. Samuel Sadler Dean of Student Affairs

November 2, 1983

Police To Take Stand On Cycle Rules

The Campus Police will begin to enforce bicycle and pedestrian laws by issuing an administrative ticket to vilators. The fine for such tickets will be \$3. College affiliated persons who fail to pay the fine within five days of the offense will be referred to the appropriate administrators for disciplinary action. Persons not affiliated with the College will be issued court summonses. The police department regrets having to take such strong action, however, all of our efforts to obtain voluntary compliance with the laws have failed. This has resulted in six injured bicyclists or pedestrians this semester and numerous complaints of "close-call" inci-

The College community is reminded that pedestrians may not walk in the streets when a sidewalk is provided. When no sidewalk is provided, they must walk on the far left side of the roadway, facing traffic. Pedestrians crossing the street are

required to do so at intersections or crosswalks when nearby, and in all instances must cross at right angles to the

Bicyclists are reminded that under Virginia law they must travel to the right of the roadway, use turn signals, and stop at stop signs. Bicyclists may not ride their bikes the wrong way on one-way streets and must obey all highway signs and laws. In addition, bicycles must be equipped with a light on the front and a reflector on the rear if operated after sunset.

Motorists are reminded that pedestrians have the right of way at intersections and crosswalks, so long as they do not negligently disregard vehicles immediately approaching. Motorists have a legal obligation to exercise greater care at intersections and crosswalks. In addition, motorists are reminded that bicycles are legitimate users of the roadway and have the same rights as motor vehicles.



John Berryman, who for years has assisted William and Mary biology students in their work on plants, was awarded a certificate of appreciation on Oct. 31 for his service to the College. The brief ceremony was held in the college greenhouse atop Millington Hall. James S. Kelly, assistant to the president, made the presentation. Also in attendance were Martin C. Mathes, professor of biology, and Frank O. Perkins, Dean of the School of Marine Science, Gloucester.

Berryman, 79 and a native of West Virginia who now lives in Tabb, has worked with plants for over 65 years. He specializes in orchid tissue culture, enabling him to produce many of the flowers in the same color. Over the past 10 years or so, Mathes says, Berryman has lent his expertise to stuents and has been an occasional guest speaker in Mathes

Pictured from left are Perkins, Berryman, and Mathes.

Crim Dell Gets New Sign

The wildflower refuge in Crim Dell finally has a permanent sign.

Money for a bronze casting of the original wooden dogwood flower design has been given by friends of the College.

When the wooden dogwood sign, which was developed by Glen Bean, a retired College shopman, began to deteriorate, Martin Mathes, professor of biology and director of the Wildflower Refuge headed an effort to get a bronze replacement.

The new sign with the names of donors inscribed on the back, hangs in the same spot as the old one, at the edge of the refuge, across from the Crim Dell pond and adjacent to the small amphitheatre. The wooden sign will be repaired, refinished and put on permanent display in the biology department in Millington Hall. The dogwood design is a reminder of the many dogwood trees found in the

In addition to the new sign, the Wildflower Refuge has also received a cypress gazebo, a gift of the class of 1980. The pinebark walks within the refuge are the gift of the class of 1977. Benches have been provided by the Williamsburg council of Garden Clubs. Kappa Kappa Gamma sorority plans a clean-up day in Crim Dell next week says Mathes to preserve the area's charm.

The program of guided botanical tours of the campus will be continued this year as a cooperative venture between the College and the garden club council. Members of garden clubs in the council will erve as guides with Mrs. T. B. Jones se ing as tour program coordinator for the

Tours will also include the greenhouse atop Millington Hall. The greenhouse was built in 1968 and contains hundreds of plants including cycads, cactus, herbs, orchids, bromeliads and insectivorous plants. Tour groups will also see coffee, banana, camphor and tobacco plants among the many unusual varieties in the greenhouse collection.

Groups wishing to schedule a tour should contact Mathes at ext. 4240, 4458 or 4284. Tours are given weekdays between 10 a.m. and 4 p.m., depending on

the season. Plant cuttings are provided if the request is made at the time the tour is planned. Tours are available from groups ranging from pre-schoolers to retirees.

Swink Recital Set Sunday

Sharon Lynn Swink will present her senior voice recital at 2 p.m., Sunday, Nov. 13 in the Chapel of the Sir Christopher Wren Building.

Miss Swink is majoring in business administration and management. She is studying voice with Mary Eason Fletcher of the music faculty.

For her recital Miss Swink will sing two selections by J.S.Bach; Biblical Songs, Op. 99 by Antonin Dvorak; Frauenlieb und Leben, Op. 42 by Robert Schumann and three songs by Thomas Pasatieri. She will be accompanied by Maureen Giles, a senior music concentrator from Danville, Va., who is studying piano with Claudia Stevens of the music faculty.

Miss Swink was a member of the William and Mary Choir her freshman year. She has performed in several theatrical productions including "Atalanta,"
"The Shock of Recognition," and "Something Unspoken." She will appear as one of the daughters in "The Pirates of Penzance," which will be presented in January by the Sinfonicron Opera Company at the College.

Miss Swink serves as president of the Collegiate Management Association and is a marketing intern for the Exxon Company in the Tidewater area. Last summer she participated in a summer study program in Germany, sponsored by the Minit International Corporation. She is a member of two national honor societies, Alpha Lambda Delta and Phi Eta Sigma, and is the recipient of a scholarship given by the Order of the White Jacket to qualified students who earn money for college expenses by working in food services.

Miss Swink plans to obtain a master's degree in business administration and pursue a career in marketing or customer service. A graduate of Northside High School in Roanoke, Miss Swink was valedictorian of the class of 1980.



Sharon Swink



Maureen Giles

Beckles Doesn't Mind Being 'Lone Ranger'

One of the pleasures of fraternity membership is the camaraderie among members. The fact that Claude Beckles is the only undergraduate in Alpha Phi Alpha service fraternity hasn't dampened his enthusiasm for membership. He'd like for more people to join but he's not waiting around for that to happen. Alpha Phi Alpha is living up to its name by his efforts and the help he is getting from graduate members.



Claude Beckles

Recently Beckles organized a Halloween party for Head Start children. They enjoyed a movie show and were given candy from pinatas.

For Thanksgiving the fraternity is planning to hold a social event. Price of admission will be canned goods which will be given to an adopted family.

Clarence Penn, superintendent of schools in Surry County, spoke at the first get-together of the fraternity this fall. Fraternity members from the Hampton Institute Chapter came to campus for a

Looking ahead, Beckles is planning an

art show to display the work of the Head Start children and a commemoration of the first Martin Luther King holiday on

Workshop on Black Retention Closes

About 200 administrators from Virginia's public institutions of higher education will wind up today the first two-day statewide workshop on black student retention, sponsored by the State Council of Higher Education as part of the 1983 Amendments to the Virignia Plan. The conference is hosted by the College of William and Mary.

The purposes of the workshop are described as those that will increase awareness of the issue of retention problems of black students; heighten familiarity with research and practices on black student retention, and examine strategies for creating an environment that is conducive to student development.

At the opening session of the conference Sunday, Dr. Gordon K. Davies, director of the State Council of Higher Education, delivered the opening address.

Following his talk, a discussion session on "Other Race Students on Campus" was led by Dr. Bill Elwood, associate dean

Colloquium on Ada

Part two of a mathematics and computer science colloquium on "Ada - Past, Present, Future and Other Times," cosponsored by the William and Mary Chapter of the ACM, will be held Friday, Nov. 11 at 3 p.m. in Jones 302. Coffee will be served at 2:30 p.m.

W. Robert Collins and Laurie King of the department of mathematics and computer science will speak on the programming language Ada, some of its features and the place it will have in computing.

The first session was held Nov. 4.

of the Graduate School of Arts and Sciences at the University of Virginia; and Mrs. Lois McClellan, coordinator of Special Services Projects at Virginia State Univeristy. The session included the screening of a film entitled "From Harlem to Harvard.'

Monday activities began with a workshop on "Student Retention: What are the Problems?" led by Dr. Paul Mohr, vice president for Academic Affair at Norfolk State University; and Dr. David Hager, deputy vice president for Academic Affairs at Old Dominion University.

A presentation on "Successful Retention Strategies and Methods" was led by Dr. Peggy A. Richmond, president of Research and Evaluation Associates; and Carolyn C. W. Hines, president, and Wesley C. Wilson, vice president of C&W Associates of Newport News.

Dr. Samuel P. Proctor, the Martin Luther King, Jr., Memorial Professor at Rutgers University, delivered the keynote address at a noon luncheon Monday.

Dr. John T. Casteen, III, state Secretary of Education, addressed participants Monday evening.

A panel discussion on "Institutional Commitments and Student Retention" was scheduled for this morning. Panel members included Dr. Ronald Carrier, president of James Madison University; Dr. Freddie W. Nicholas, Sr., president of John Tyler Community College; and Dr. Harrison B. Wilson, president of Norfolk State University.

Notebook

President's Hours

President Graves will hold "Open House" hours for students throughout the year continuing a tradition of providing opportunities for students to chat informally with him about any topic of their chosing.

The President has set aside hours to meet with students, over and above his daily calendar, and students are invited to stop by his office in Ewell Hall during these hours. No appointment is necessary Callers will generally be given about 10 minutes.

The next Open House date is: -Thursday, Nov. 10

Career Speaker Series

Ms. Peggy Drake will present the seminar entitled "CAREERS IN CITY PLAN-NING," on Tuesday, Nov. 15 at 4:30 p.m. in Morton Hall, room 240.

Drake graduated from the College in 1972 with a degree in sociology. She is presently a city planner for the city of Baltimore.

This seminar should be of interest to all liberal arts majors, as well as anyone interested in government administration. Admission is free.

For more information, call the Office of Career Planning at ext. 4427.

P. E. Tests

The Men's Physical Education department is offering proficiency tests in activity courses on Nov. 15 at 4 p.m. in W&M Hall 221

New Dance Group

A new student interest group, the Jazz Dance Group, will hold an organizational meeting at 5 p.m., Thursday, Nov. 10 in Room C of the Campus Center.

This group is open to students interested in tap, jazz, and musical theatre dance techniques

For more information call Scotti Harwood at 220-2949.

Classics Club

The Classics Club is sponsoring a lecture on Monday, Nov. 14 at 4:30 p.m. in Morton Hall 29 by Josiah Ober of Montana State, speaking on "The Fortress Attica: Defense of the Athenian Homeland in the Fourth Century B. C.

Dr. Ober is presently working in Research Triangle Park, N. C.

A reception will follow the lecture.

Glenn Campaign

The John Glenn for President campaign will hold its Williamsburg-James City County organizational meeting at 7:30 p.m., Tuesday, Nov. 15, in room 224 of the Campus Center.

All interested faculty members and students are welcome.

BSO Pryor Party

The Black Student Organization will hold a "Richard Pryor" Party Friday in Tazewell from 4-7 p.m.

W&M I.D. and proof of age will be required.

Placement Schedule

Monday, Nov. 14

*Morgan Guaranty Trust New York

Peat, Marwick, Mitchell

Washington, .C.

Tuesday, Nov. 15

Travelers Insurance Company

Southeastern Region Thursday, Nov. 17

Northwestern Mutual Life Insurance **Tidewater**

Swank Corporation Richmond

Friday, Nov. 18

*Lane Company Altavista, Va.

*Riggs National Bank Washington, D.C.

Watkins, Meegan, Drury & Company Bethesda, Md.

Monday, Nov. 28

*Digital Corporation

Northern Mass and Southern New Hampshire

Tuesday, Nov. 29 *C&P Telephone Company VA, MD, and Wash., DC

&Metro Area Wednesday, Nov. 30 *C&P Telephone Company

Same as above

International

Thursday, Dec. 1

*AT&T Information Systems Oakton, Va., Pittsburgh, Pa, Phil., Pa., Parsipanny, NJ

Tuesday, Dec. 6 *Equitable Bank National Assoc. Maryland

Wednesday, Dec. 7 **Burroughs Corporation** Atlanta, Ga. and southeast U.S. McLean, Va., and throughout U.S.

Allied Corporation New York/New Jersey

*Pre-Selection

Unless otherwise indicated, all seminars are at 3:30 p.m. in Morton Hall 20.

Nov. 9 - Job Searching, not-for-profit employers

15 - Life in the Working World

16 - Assertive Job Searching

17 - Peer Job Search Share Group **Employer Seminars**

Appointment necessary, call ext. 4604. AT&T Information Systems, 11/10, 3:30

Towers, Perrin, Forster & Crosby, 12/6, 5 p.m.

Pre-Selection

AT&T Information Systems (CS, App. Sci., Econ., Acct., BBA, MBA) 12/1, resumes due 11/10.

Equitable Bank National Assn. (BBA, Econ., Acct., MBA) 12/6, resumes due

Mellon Award

Continued from page 1

published in "Black Creation," "The New Republic" and "Presence Africaine" (Paris).

Ms. Braxton is also author of "Xora's Race with the Moon," a children's story adapted from "Dust Tracks on a Road," the autobiography of Zora Neal Houston, which appeared in the September, 1972 issue of "Ebony, Jr." She has given lectures at Howard Univerity, Yale, Antioch College, Simmons College, Old Dominion University and Wellesley College.

Ms. Braxton has received many honors during her literary career. She has been a Danforth Fellow in American Studies and Poetry and a Roothbert Fellow. She was a Junior Fellow with the Society of Fellows at the University of Michigan, 1976-79.

Ms. Braxton plans to return to William and Mary next fall.

Calendar

Disarmament Program

Wed., Nov. 9 - "Solutions to the Arms Race: The Defense Department Approach, Robert Goodhart, Professor of Military Science, 4 p.m., Morton

Nuclear Education: Pro and Con, A Panel Discussion on Choices: A Unit on Conflict and Nuclear War, the curriculum developed by the Union of Concerned Scientists and the NEA, Paul Fleisher, Pilot Teacher, NEA Curriculum on

Conflict & Nuclear War, Richmond Public Schools; Bill Losito, Associate Professor of Education; Ron Wheeler, Associate Professor of Education; Carol Witherell, Visiting Assistant Professor of Education; 5 p.m., Morton 343.

On Thursday, Nov. 10, two films will be shown both at 4 p.m. and 7:30 p.m. in Millington Auditorium. The film "If You Love This Planet" won the 1982 Academy Award for the Best Documentary Short. The second film is "The Freeze: An Overview of the Arms Race." At the 7:30 showing, Professors Morris McCain of the Government Department and Cam Walker of the History Department will respond to the two films and introduce discussion.

Luther Symposium

Wednesday, Nov. 9, lecture "Luther in the Modern World; Obedience and Social Responsibility," Hans Tiefel, religion, Rogers 100. Musical introduction - music of the Reformation - Botetourt Chamber

Thursday, Nov. 10, Organ Recital, members of the music department and students, Williamsburg Presbyterian Church, J.S. Bach's "Clavierubung."

Faculty Club Party

The Faculty Club will hold its next party from 5-7:30 p.m., Friday, Nov. 11, in the Person Room at William & Mary Hall.

Reservations may be made by calling either John Oakley in Classical Studies, ext. 4296, or Stan Brown in the Placement Office, ext. 4604.

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 9 Faculty Luncheon Group, CC, Room D, 12

Math III, problem session, Small 102, 6:30 p.m. Circle K, CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m.

Honors 201, Tracy Strong, U. of Calif., San
Diego, "Nietzsche and/or Mann,"

Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m.
Student Educ. Assoc., CC, Room D, 7:30 p.m.
College Republicans, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 7:30 p.m. Mod. Lang. film, panel disc., Rogers 100, 8 p.m. Sinfonicron - Gilbert & Sullivan Review,

Andrews Foyer, 8 p.m. International Studies, CC, Roms A&B, 8 p.m. Marson Gallery prints, CC Lobby, 10 a.m.

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 10 Personnel Workshop, CC, Rooms A&B, 8 a.m.

Wmsbg. Jr. Women's Club luncheon, CC Ballroom, 9 a.m.
CSA Mass, Wren Chapel, 12:45 p.m.
Cambridge Program, CC, Room C, 3:30 p.m. WMCF, CC, Room D, 5 p.m. NTSA, Wren Kitchen, 5 p.m. Jazz Dance Group, CC, Room C, 5 p.m. Canterbury, Wren Chapel, 5:30 p.m. Navigators, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 6:30 p.m. Applied Chemistry Seminar, Rogers 100, 6:30

p.m. Econ Review, Morton 141, 7 p.m. LDSSA, Morton 40, 7 p.m. Ferguson Seminar, PBK, Dodge Room, 7 p.m. Central America Action Group, Morton 2, 7

Delta Sigma Theta, CC, Room C, 8 p.m. German House Film, English subtitles "Zur Sache Schatzchen," 8 p.m. Marson Galleries, print sale, CC Lobby, 10 a.m.

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 11

Personnel Workshop, CC, Rooms A&B, 8 a.m. Campus Crusade for Christ, Wren Chapel, 8

Ferguson Seminar, Dodge Room, 9 a.m. Faculty Football, Sunken Garden, 3 p.m. Zeta Phi Beta, CC, Room D, 4 p.m. Alpha Phi Omega, CC, Little Theatre, 5 p.m. ROTC Dining In, Wren Great Hall, 5 p.m. WMCF, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 5:30 p.m. Pi Beta Phi, Lake Matoaka Shelter, 6 p.m. School of Educ. dinner, CC, Rooms A&B, 6

Shabbat Service, Temple Beth El, Hillel House, Jamestown Road, 7:30 p.m. Cinema Classics Society, Millington Aud., 8

Pub Night, CC. Ballroom, 9 p.m.

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 12

Alpha Phi Omega Conference, Millington Aud., 101, 146, 8 a.m. Ferguson Seminar, Dodge Room, 9 a.m. Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m.
Pi Beta Phi, CC, Little Theatre, 11:30 a.m.
Alpha Phi Omega banquet, dance, CC

ballroom, 4 p.m.
Phi Mu Alpha, Great Hall, 6 p.m.
SUNDAY, NOVEMBER 13 Alpha Phi Omega, CC, Little Theatre, 9 a.m. Gamma Phi Beta, Wren Great Hall, 10:30 a.m. Balfour-Hillel Coffee, Dodge Room, 10 a.m. CSA Mass, Rogers 100, 10:30 a.m.

Senior Voice Recital, Sharon Swink, Wren Chapel, 2 p.m. FHC, Great Hall, 2:30 p.m.

Irish Cultural Society, CC, Room C, 2 p.m.

Delta Omicron, Great Hall, Wren Building,

7:30 p.m. Cinema Classics Society, Millington Aud., 8

ALANON, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 8 p.m.

MONDAY, NOVEMBER 14 NTSA, Wren Kitchen, 5 p.m. Phi Mu Alpha, CC, Rooms A&B, 6:30 p.m. Pre-law Club, Morton 20, 7 p.m. Sigma Alpha Epsilon, CC, Room D, 8 p.m.

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 15 Close-Up Film Seminar, CC, Ballroom, 11 a.m. Career Planning luncheon, CC, Room C, noon BSA Committee, CC, Room C, 3:30 p.m. German House Kaffeeklatsch, 3:30-5 p.m. SAC, CC, Little Theatre, 4 p.m.

Alpha Phi Omega, CC, Rooms A&B, 5:30 p.m. Math Dept. Help Session, Jones 105, 6 p.m. Science Fiction Club, CC, Room D, 6:30 p.m. CSA Mass, Wren Chapel, 7:15 p.m. Christian Science Organization, CC, Room D, 7:30 p.m.

Students for John Glenn, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 7:30 p.m.

Sophomore Steering Committee, CC, Rooms A&B, 8 p.m. WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 16

Faculty Forum, CC, Little Theatre, noon Faculty Luncheon Group, CC, Room D, noon Career Planning Luncheon, CC, Room C, noon Math 111, Problem Session, Small 102, 6:30 p.m.

Senior Class, Washington 10, 7 p.m.
Black Student Organization, CC, Room A&B, 7

Honors 201, Hans von Baeyer on Relativity, Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. Wmsbg. Bird Club, Millington 117, 7:30 p.m. College Republicans, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 7:30 p.m. Raft Debate, CC, Ballroom, 7:30 p.m. Recorder Consort, Wren 315, 9 p.m.

Pedagogy Class Seeks Pupils Who Love Music

Vera Z. Lendvay, department of music, is seeking children who like music very much and would like to study the piano at the College this coming semester

The lessons will be taught free of charge by music students as part of their work in piano pedagogy class. All lessons will be supervised by the instructor.

Children should be between the ages of 7 and 10 and have had no previous music lessons. Applicants must have a piano at home for daily practice. Acceptance will be determined by an interview and audition on Tues., Nov. 15. Twenty children will be

selected for the program. For more information or to suggest names of children who would be interested, please call Ms. Lendvay Tuesday or Friday between 9 a.m. and 4 p.m. at

Employment

The following positions are open to all qualified individuals; however, current faculty and classified employees will receive first consideration. Except where noted, inquiries and applications should be made at the Personnel Office, 201 James Blair Hall, and not at the department where the opening exists. Call 229-JOBS (229-5627) for an updated listing and 24-hour service. An EEO/AA employer.

CLERK D (Grade 6) — Salary range \$11,643 to \$15,905 per year. Hours 9 a.m. - 4 p.m. Monday thru Friday. Starting salary dependent upon experience or exceptional qualifications and previous salary level of appointee. No. 416.

Incumbent supervises the operation of the Circulation Desk and insures that accurate bibiliographic and location records are maintained.

Qualifications — High school graduate or equivalent with clerical skills (preferably with a library background) preferred. Demonstrated supervisory ability required as well as the maturity to deal with people of all ages. Typing test required.

Swem Library, deadline, Nov. 9.

SENIOR PROGRAMMER ANALYST (Grade 13) -- Salary range \$21,732 to \$29,690 per year. Starting salary dependent upon experience or exceptional qualifications and previous salary level of appointee. No. 35.

Incumbent will assume responsibility for installing and maintaining financial and administrative packages on the PRIME 850 at the Virginia Institute of Marine Science and will respond to the general financial and administrative data processing system needs of the Institute. The incumbent will be responsible for the supervision of two programmer analysts.

Qualifications -- Extensive programming skills in COBOL required with working knowledge of another major language such as Fortran or Pascal desirable. Demonstrated ability in the analysis and design of complex financial and management reporting systems required. Knowledge of PRIME 850 or similar super mini computer environment preferred. Ability to interact effectively with other required.

VIMS Computer Center, deadline, Nov. 21.

CLERK TYPIST C (Grade 4) -- Salary range \$9,749 to \$13,309 per year. Starting salary dependent upon experience or exceptional qualifications and previous salary level of appointee. No. 518. Incumbent is responsible for maintaining application files for M.B.A. program and correspondence with applicants, serves as secretary and assistant to Associate Dean for Graduate Studies and the M.B.A. program admissions counselor.

Qualifications -- High school graduate or equivalent with clerical skills preferred. Ability to work with public required. Familiarity with word procesing preferred. Typing test required.

School of Business, deadline, Nov.

CLERK TYPIST C (Grade 4) -- Salary range \$9,749 to \$13,309 per year. Starting salary dependent upon experience or exceptional qualifications and previous salary level of appointee. No. 27.

Primary duties include processing requests for academic transcripts, correspondence and telephone inquiries concerning transcripts, posting grades and other information to academic records, and maintaining physical files.

Qualifications -- High school graduate or equivalent with clerical skills preferred. Ability to deal effectively with the public required. Excellent written and oral communication skills required. Accuracy and ability to pay close attention to detail required. Typing test required.

Registrar's Office, deadline, Nov. 14.

Feb. 1 Deadline Set For Fellows

Governor Charles S. Robb has announced that the Governor's Fellows program, first created in 1982, will be repeated in 1984. Fellows will serve during the summer of 1984. Coordinator of the program is A.E. Dick Howard, Counselor to the Governor.

The purpose of the program is to offer talented and highly motivated young people firsthand experience in the processes of state government. As a result of their experience, Fellows may well be attracted into careers in government or public service. In addition to giving Fellows valuable experience, the program is designed to bring fresh ideas into the Governor's Office.

Students must be graduating seniors or must be enrolled as degree candidates in a graduate or professional school. Students enrolled in Virginia colleges or universities, public or private, may apply, regardless of state of residence. Virginia residents enrolled in out-of-state institutions, public or private, may also apply. In the selection process, there will be no discrimination on political, racial, religious, or sexual grounds.

An applicant selected as a Fellow must be willing to commit at least two months to fulltime work in the Governor's Office. The normal period of fellowship would be from June 1 to July 31, 1984.

Fellows will be assigned to work with members of the Governor's Cabinet or personal staff. The nature of the assignments will depend partly on the official's needs and partly on the background and experience of the Fellow. The number of Fellows selected will depend upon the quality of the applications.

No state funds are available to support Fellows. However, in previous years, colleges and universities proved willing to offer summer grants to Fellows elected from those institutions. In 1984, institutions from which a Fellow is selected will again be urged to make summer grants available.

A panel of distinguished Virginia educators has agreed to screen the applications. Personal interviews may be requested, at the discretion of the panel.

Applicants should submit: a letter of application, a resume, and transcripts of undergraduate grades and of graduate school grades, if any.

Applications should include, either in the letter or the resume, the following information: name, address, and telephone number; schools attended (with dates) and degrees, if any; extracurricular activities; awards and recognitions; work experience and voluntary community

Applicants may submit such other information as they deem relevant, e.g., a list of publications, leisure interests, etc.

Letters of recommendation would be helpful. One or two should suffice in most cases. Letters, if sent, should be sent directly by the recommender to the Governor's Fellows Program, rather than being submitted by the applicant with the application.

Applications must be received by February 1, 1984.

Send applications to: A.E. Dick Howard, Governor's Fellows Program, Office of the Governor, Richmond, Va. 23219

Call-in Orders

Faculty and staff members are reminded that they can call in lunch orders to the Wigwam and avoid waiting in line.

For this service, call orders in prior to 11 a.m. to the Wigwam at 253-1584.

Classifieds

FOR SALE

Antique Hoover cabinet, \$50; large cabinet, \$10 or \$15; 2 small end tables, \$5 each. Antique iron twin bed, \$60; twin mattress, \$20; twin box springs, \$20. Afghans, silver plated tea set, \$50; Hibachi, \$20. Call 229-4615.

1966 white VW Bug with AM/FM radio, bike rack, roof rack, radials, \$750. Call 693-5512 for appt. 11/15

TDK & Maxell blank tapes at the lowest prices in Williamsburg. All are factory fresh with full manufacturer's lifetime warranty. Don't pay too much! Call Bart: 220-0223.

Ladies bike, Ross 5-speed, 3 years old, good condition, \$85. Call 253-4526 (day), 220-3851 (eve).

'74 VW Dasher wagon - a reliable older car; runs well, good body, stereo/cassette. Ideal for local transportation and a handy wrench. \$1,100. Call Craig, 229-0038.

Older Raleigh 10-speed grand prix bike; fair condition - needs pedal, brake, tune-up, \$40. Guild T100 semi-accustic electric guitar, sunburst paint, very good condition, \$200. Call 220-3696 from 6-10 p.m.

The Presidential Management Intern Program

The Office of Placement has received bulletins of information and application materials packages to be used in applying for the Presidential Management Intern Program. Under this program, up to 200 interns will receive two-year appointments to developmental positions throughout the executive branch of the Federal Government with a starting annual salary of approximately \$20,000.

United States citizens who are completing, or who expect to complete an advanced degree focusing on the analysis of public policies and programs from an accredited United States university during the current academic year, are eligible to be nominated for this program. Each degree-granting program may nominate up to 15 percent of its total number of graduates who received eligible degrees during the previous academic year.

The application deadline for this program is Dec. 14. Interested individuals should ask to see Announcement Number N-1-1 in the Office of Placement in 140 Morton Hall.

Publishing

Continued from p. 1.

will discuss these training programs at a session Friday afternoon at 3:30 p.m. W. Thomas Prince '82 attended the Radcliffe training program; Jamie G. Baylis '83, attended a program at New York University; and Midge Stocker '82, attended the Publishers Weekly program and went on for further training at the University of Denver.

Anne Freedgood, editor from Random House, Peter Matson of Literistic, Ltd., and Barbara Bonnon, executive editor, Publishers Weekly, will speak at the opening session Thursday at 8:15 p.m.

Joseph H. Rountree, director of publications, Colonial Williamsburg Foundation, will be moderator for the final session of the program Friday afternoon at which all speakers will join in a panel discussion on getting a job in publishing.

Program speakers will include Catherine Marshall, managing editor, University of Pittsburgh Press; Priscilla Taylor, deputy manager of editing-writing division, Editorial Experts, Inc.; Louise Fili, art director, Pantheon Books, Inc.; and Thomas McGuire, director of manufacturing, St. Martin's Press.

Members of the Committee on Training in Publishing Procedures which arranges the seminar programs are John E. Selby, chair; James L. Axtell, Thomas M. Finn, David C. Jenkins, Robert P. Maccubbin, Harriet E. Reid, Joseph N. Rountree and Mary Storm Westbrook.

FOR RENT

House for rent - mid-January 1984 to mid-August 1984. Semi-furnished, 1-1/2 miles from College. 3 bedrooms, 1-1/2 baths. \$450 per month, plus utilities, plus security deposit. No smokers, no pets. Call 220-1086 or 253-4318.

Two female roommates to share 2 bdr. apt. located near campus, shopping and bus. route; \$140+electric, monthly. Immediate occupancy avail. 253-2707.

RESIDENCE, 902 Jamestown Road near College. Avail. Dec. 1. 2 BR, LR/R, basement rec. room, 2 FP, sun deck. Small families only, no pets, lease and deposit required. \$650 mo., all utilities inc. Call 229-4461 after 4 p.m. or weekends.

2 BR house; \$400 mo.; 3 miles from campus; available Nov. 12. Call 253-0954; 153-1442 or 220-3405.

ROOM FOR RENT IN NEW TOWNHOUSE in Jamestown 1607. Rent includes utilities and light kitchen privileges. Laundry negotiable. Call 220-0597 after 5 p.m. 11/15

LOST

Gold wire rim glasses, plastic lenses. Return to Audrey Hudgins; 206 Barrett Hall, x4352, College Station Box 7029.

Keyholder, dark brown leather, approximately 10 keys. Call Norman Rainville, ext. 4471, 72, 73.

FOUND

Texas Instruments calculator. Millington Aud., call x4352.

Found calculator, Oct. 20. Physics parking lot. ext. 4471.

Gold chain necklace found in front of Bryant Complex. Call 220-1756.

Pair wire-rim glasses in N.W. corner of Lacrosse field. Call Carl Vermeulen, ext. 4240, to claim.

A woman's ring in third floor conference room, James Blair Hall. To claim, call Susan, ext. 4774.

Found - man's digital watch at the large intramural field on Derby Day, Oct. 29. Call Julie at 220-2189 to ientify and claim. 11/22

William and Mary

NEWS

The William and Mary News is published weekly by the Office of University Communications during the academic year, except when the College is in recess, and twice each month in June, July and August.

Barbara Ball, editor
Publications Office, production

News items for the News should be in hand at James Blair 310 by 5 p.m. on the Thursday preceding the Tuesday of publication. Short items may be phoned in to the office at ext. 4331. Please turn in information about coming events as soon as possible, at least two weeks before the event is to take place.

Classified advertisements may be submitted by members of the College Community, faculty, staff and students. The rate is \$3 for three consecutive insertions of not more than 40 words each.